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Dear OUCCC alumnus

 

So concludes another term, and what has been a very special academic year for

OUCCC. As we look back on 2023-4, there is much we can be proud of. From overall

Varsity victory, to the establishment of The 1876 Trust, successful Teddy Hall Relays

and Bannister Miles, and a record membership of 210 people. In fact, as I type, an

Oxford team has just been crowned the inaugural UK Ekiden champions, with a

cameo on BBC News to boot.

 

Nevertheless, we look ahead to 2024-5. The cross country season kicks off with

Cuppers on Saturday 26 October, to which we are delighted to invite all alumni to

participate in a dedicated alumni race, followed by an informal post-race lunch at

Vincent’s Club and the launch of the 150th Anniversary Fundraising Campaign. More

details about this, and much more besides, can be found below.

 

I hope it makes for enjoyable reading!

 

P.S. For some of you with Gmail the email will be cut off halfway through. Please see

the prompt "[Message clipped] View entire message" to read the whole email.
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We don't have a comprehensive list of alumni so if you think there is someone out

there who would like to be receiving these emails then please forward it onto them

and ask them to sign up using the link below. 

 

Newsletter Sign-Up

Iffley Road Track Update

The Iffley Road Track redevelopment is well on its way and we should be back training

at Iffley in early August. The project is split into two phases described below.

 

Phase 1: This covers the 400m section of the track, is fully funded and scheduled to be

completed in Oxford Blue by early August.

Phase 2: Although not impacting OUCCC athletes, this will be completed next

summer and covers all the field events. Some of you may have received letters from

OUAC, via the University Development Office, about this. Any money donated via the

OUAC campaign will go to the University in order for them to fund Phase 2, mainly

pole vault beds, long jump covers, etc.

 

We look forward to training on the new track in just over a month's time and thank the

Sports Department for working with us throughout Phase 1 to ensure the track is

built to serve OUCCC as best it can be.

Track Redevelopment Webcam - Password: Ox8801_*

NEW EVENT: Cuppers Alumni Race & 150th

Anniversary Campaign Launch

South Park, venue for Cross Country Cuppers

It was cross country running that brought us all together initially. So what better way

to reconvene than a free, alumni cross country race in Oxford’s beautiful South Park

as part of Cross Country Cuppers. The races are scheduled for Saturday 26 October

and will be followed by lunch at Vincent’s Club (SIGN UP HERE) and finally the launch

of the 150th Anniversary Campaign. Please save the date!

 

Race details:

Date & time: 10.20am (provisional), Saturday 26 October.

Location: South Park, Oxford, OX4 1NE.

Cost: FREE.

Distance: Approximately four miles.

Prizes: Overall and age category.

To get to South Park, there are a variety of public transport options, including the X7

bus from the train station. If driving, nearby carparks include St Clement’s and Union

Street while there are a small number of spaces at the entrance to Headington Hill

Park. If not racing, the course and venue also provide great opportunities for

spectating. Both club tents will be erected, in which personal belongings can be stored

and kept dry. All ages and speeds are welcome!

 

Post-race, there will be an opportunity to wash and change at Iffley Road Sports

Centre. Then, from 12.30, lunch will be available upstairs at Vincent’s Club,

concluding with the 150th Anniversary Campaign launch in the dining room. If

interested in attending any part of the events, please complete the sign-up form so

that we have an idea of numbers and meal preferences.

 

Any questions, please get in touch!

Cuppers and Anniversary Campaign Launch Sign-Up

Spotlight on club socials

OUCCC and visiting tourists before the start of the Blenheim Palace run

Thanks to Hattie Clayton, OUCCC Social Secretary, for this engaging report about

club socials this term. As you will see, our community is about much more than just the

running!

 

Trinity is always going to be a hectic time for planning socials. Many people have exams in

the latter half and the first is dedicated to the routine shoeing of the Tabs. Chris Parker

(other Social Secretary) and I therefore did not have a real hand in planning socials until the

second half of the term as there were many track races that reduced availability as well as

the pre-Athletics Varsity drinking ban (not that alcohol is necessary for a good time of

course). Our ‘debut’ as Social Secretaries started with a pub crawl with Oxford’s Tennis club

in Week Five. Although the pub crawl, as often happens, ended up being a journey from one

pub to a college bar, we still had a lot of fun.

 

Then came the annual Blenheim palace long run. Before we all set off a group photo was in

order and a large group of Asian tourists more than happily joined in. The opportunity was

taken to spread the social media details of the club, but in return many hugs were required

from all the tourists. I was simultaneously flattered and bemused to be included in so many

selfies. However they just kept wanting more so we had to put our running to good use and

ran away. We were very lucky with the weather and had a brilliant pub lunch afterwards.

The run itself catered for a range of paces with an equal spread of men and women across all

the groups. For those whom the mileage was too high or were injured, a cycle ride was in

order.

 

Flash forward to Sunday of 6th week and it is time for a picnic in South Parks. A beautiful

sunset, card games and lots of homemade food – what more could you want? Turnout was

lower than usual due to exams but a superb time was had nonetheless.

The social momentum fully began to pick up pace for the first edition of ‘Port in Port

Meadow’. The port must have gone to our heads when we started thinking we could play

football. The classy event was fully elevated by one of our members slipping in cow dung on

his first touch of the ball. The evening ended with a flask of honey lemon tea and watching

the streaming of the European Athletics Championships.

 

8th week featured the crème de la crème: The OUCCC barbecue. Tom Barrett generously

offered up his house and barbecue for the event. However it created the dilemma of how

Chris and I were meant to get our shopping from the Tesco on Magdalen Street to New

Marston. After a walk in the pouring rain one way, a walk in clear skies the other and a bus

ride we made it. The event exceeded expectations despite our chef losing a concerning

amount of blood because of taking a pen knife to some kindling. Have no fear though,

hygiene standards were kept to a high rating!

It was the perfect way to celebrate the end of what’s been a fantastic year for OUCCC, and

Chris and I look forward to maintaining the high standard set in Michaelmas (preferably

with no casualties or cow excrement).

Athletics Varsity

Miles Weatherseed and Tom Barrett in the 800m Blues Race at Athletics Varsity

Substantial numbers of OUCCC members competed for OUAC in the 149th Men’s and

49th Women’s Athletics Varsity Match on Saturday 18 May. They contributed to

victories in every match except the Men’s Blues (a theme shared with Cross Country

Varsity last winter, alas!). Individual winners included Tom Barrett (1.55.7) in the

Men’s Blues 800m after a stunning dip on the line, and Alex Shipley(6.41.8) in the

Women’s 2000m steeplechase. There were also outstanding performances from the

likes of Naomi Kingston (16.40 in Women’s 5000m), Charlotte Buckley (2.07.4 in

Women’s 800m), and Anika Schwarze-Chintapatla (6.53.2 in the Women’s 2000m

steeplechase. Also deserving of special mention is Fixture Rep, Thomas Renshaw,

who conducted a mammoth organisational effort, from programme writer to event

manager. 

Race highlights: from mountains to forests and the

BBC

Jonny Cornish hands onto Lucy Thompson during the UK Ekiden

As you may have seen on television recently, OUCCC won the inaugural UK Ekiden, a

long-distance relay event from Oxford to Windsor modelled on the Japanese events.

Our victorious team beat Cambridge and Birmingham universities to first place in a

time of 7:48:14 and consisted of Josephine Auer, Dan Bundred, Jonny Cornish,

Naomi Kingston, Lauren Major, Thomas Renshaw, Lucy Thompson, Thurso Willett,

Jemima Ridley, and Jack Wilkinson. Some other racing highlights in the second half of

Trinity term included:

1 June: Charlotte Buckley ran a huge 1500m PB of 4.24.0 at the National

Athletics League meet in Eton.

2 June: Jared Martin was first Irish finisher and 40th overall in the classic race at

the European Athletics Off Road Championships in Annecy on 2 June.

2 June: Maddy McDonald came first in the Marden 10k in a time of 36.40, with

Lucy Thompson second.

5 June: At the TVH Open, there were PBs for Mared Owen (2.15.6 – 800m),

Thomas Renshaw(3.59.4 – 1500m), and Anika Schwarze-Chintapatla (4.44.7 –

1500m).

9 June: Jared Martin and Catherine Westhead won the men’s and women’s

categories in the Wytham Woods 10k, and Sarah Bradley the women’s 5k.

15 June: Naomi Kingston placed 11th female and Maddy McDonald 27th in the

Buttermere Sailbeck Fell Race. Tom Wood was 27th male and Mathieu

Marshall 31st.

Club development successes: barons, boards, and

awards

OUCCC members Charlotte Buckley, Tom Barrett, Jared Martin, and Thomas Renshaw,

pictured with Chancellor Chris Patten and Vice-Chancellor Irene Tracey, at the Chancellor’s

Farewell Dinner

Once changed out of running shoes, members have continued to promote the club in a

variety of ways, and have been recognised for their contribution to sport at Oxford.

Last month, a new display case was installed at Iffley, which now proudly displays club

trophies, hitherto gathering dust in students’ bedrooms.

 

Among the awards displayed is an ‘Outstanding Contribution’ award, presented to

OUCCC and OUAC at the Oxford University Sports Awards for their work organising

Bannister Miles. Thomas Renshaw and Tom Barrett received prizes for exceptional

contributions to sport, while OUCCC was shortlisted for Club of the Year, Alex

Shipley for Athlete of the Year, and the Women’s Seconds for Team of the Year.

 

The contribution of several members to sport at Oxford University was most recently

recognised in invitations to the dinner celebrating Lord Patten of Barnes, upon his

retirement as Oxford University’s Chancellor. The students enjoyed a special dinner

at Keble College, meeting the Chancellor afterwards.

Leavers 2024

The end of another academic year sadly means saying goodbye to a large number of

members. However, as one door closes another opens, and we look forward to seeing

the development of your running career and to welcoming you back to the club as

valued alumni. Some of our departing members are featured below:

 

Indy Barnes – Indy has finished an MEng in Engineering Science. He was 7th in Blues

Varsity this year and served as Club Treasurer two years in a row. He will run for

Hercules Wimbledon next year while taking up a consultancy job in London.

 

Roeland Broekema – Roeland spent a year in Oxford as a Postdoctoral Research

Assistant in Genetics and experienced Varsity through the Old Blues Race. He is

returning to the Netherlands and will join Groningen Atletiek.

 

Anouska Brooks – Anouska has completed a degree in Fine Art. She was a member of

the victorious Turtles team in Varsity 2023.

 

Matthew Harris – Finishing a DPhil in Chemistry, Matthew captained the Snails at

Varsity 2023. He was also Teddy Hall Relays Rep for 2022-3.

 

Naomi Kingston – Naomi is finishing an MSc in Psychological Research. In her year at

Oxford, she secured 3rd place in Blues Varsity. She heads to Leeds University for a

PhD. Blackheath & Bromley will remain her first claim club.

 

Maddy McDonald – Maddy is finishing an MSc in Evidence Based Social Intervention

and Policy Intervention. She finished 6th in Women’s Blues Varsity 2023 and is

returning to Canada to work as a resident physician in Hamilton.

 

Bea Munro – Bea completed a BA in Jurisprudence. At OUCCC, she was Women’s

Vice-Captain in 2023-4 and Blues reserve in 2022. She heads to Birmingham to

become a barrister and has joined Unsanctioned Athletics Racing Collective.

 

Mared Owen – Mared has finished her degree in Medicine and is moving to Inverness

for the next two years to complete her foundation years as a doctor. She was a

member of the Women’s Blues team in 2022.

 

Lucy Thompson – Lucy comes to the end of Graduate Medicine. While at Oxford, she

was a scoring member of the Women’s Blues team at Varsity 2022 and served as

Secretary and Women’s Vice-Captain. She is heading to London next year.

 

Maddy Williams – Maddy finishes an MBioChem in Molecular and Cellular

Biochemistry. She was twice a member of the Women’s Blues team and came 4th in

Blues Varsity 2023. She also served on committee as Social Running Rep.

Alumni activity: Fulham Parkrun for Ed Catmur

Earlier this year, we noted the tragic passing of former member, Ed Catmur. It was

great to members of Thames Hare & Hounds – our alumni club of which Ed was a

devoted member – recently honour Ed with a Parkrun in Fulham followed by a trip to

Ed’s bench and tea and cake.

Ed Catmur's bench overlooking the River Thames

The 150th Anniversary Campaign

OUCCC is fantastic. In many cases it transforms the lives of its members, through

experiences gained, successes attained, and friendships made. Yet, while most Full

Blue clubs can rely on large endowment funds to support their members, the

increasingly expensive activities of OUCCC are overwhelmingly supported by

membership fees. We gain income from Teddy Hall Relays and receive a number of

regular alumni donations, for which we are very grateful. Most expenditure, however,

is raised internally, and by and large, students must pay their own way.

 

Why does this matter? By rendering our sport far more expensive (a fully committed

member can currently expect to pay over £1,500 per year on membership fees,

transport, race entries and accommodation, pre-season training camp, equipment),

our current financial situation poses barriers to participation. By preventing us from

investing in our coach and athletes as much as we would like, it obstructs the

attainment of competitive excellence. And by making us reliant on a bumper

membership each year to meet rising costs, it prevents us from achieving long-term

financial stability.

 

You will have the opportunity to help. By the end of 2025, we would like at least 50

new alumni to become regular supporters. By the end of the club’s anniversary year in

2026, we would like to have grown this to 150 alumni. Our vision is ambitious, but its

achievement would be truly transformative. If, for example, 150 alumni gave an

average of £18.76 per month (that is, 62.5% of a Pret a Manger subscription!), this

would represent an income stream of almost £34,000 per year, or over £42,000 if Gift

Aid was applied to each contribution.

 

Such sums would instantly allow us to adequately remunerate our excellent coach,

avoid membership fee increases, and improve the generosity of subsidies and other

forms of financial support. At the same time, they would allow us to substantially

increase our development funds, with the ultimate aim of setting up an endowment

fund, managed by Oxford University Endowment Management and with a guaranteed

return, to safeguard OUCCC’s future for decades to come.

To demonstrate our gratitude to our supporters, plans include bespoke mementos,

free events, and a physical honour board at Iffley Road.

70 years of alumni gathered in one photograph

Time Capsule: the first Iffley Festival of Miles

The Elite Women's 800m race at Iffley Festival of Miles 2013

Ever wondered about the genesis of Bannister Miles? Huge thanks to Chris McGurk –

Club Captain in 2009-10 – for this absorbing account of the event’s early years:

 

The idea of setting up the Iffley Miles first occurred to me in 2011. The OUAC President had

sweet-talked me into being Fixtures Secretary, which turned out to be more work than

anticipated, but more interesting too. I learned how to host an athletics meeting (who knew

the starter has to have a firearms license, as the starter's pistol is classed as a real gun?) and

ended up with plenty of contacts amongst the local athletics officials network.

 

Armed with these contacts, I realised that   we could capitalise on the fame and history of

Roger Bannister's record-breaking exploits at Iffley Road. I was also aware that the club

needed more money, and thought hosting a new race meeting would be a useful income

stream, and a valuable legacy for my generation to pass on to future club members.

 

Furthermore, I enjoyed running the mile in the Varsity Match and felt there should be more

opportunities for athletes to race the distance. Friends and relatives often asked me, a

middle distance athlete, what my marathon time was, and I reasoned that if I had a decent

mile PB then perhaps a time for that classic distance would earn me some kudos amongst

the non-runners that I knew.

 

I floated the idea of an open meeting of miles races in the summer of 2011, called the Iffley

Miles, with then-OUCCC Captain Luke Caldwell, and OUAC President Cat Witcombe. They

were both supportive, as were John Sear, my contact in the Oxfordshire Athletics

Association, and Helen Hanstock, Sports Federation President. We pencilled in a date and

advertised it however we could, through word of mouth, emails and free websites. The BMC

were enthusiastic in principle, but felt it was too late for them to become involved that year.

They left the door open to participation in a subsequent year.

 

The first iteration occurred on 3rd August 2011 and was a low-key affair. We cobbled

together five track mile races, and allowed on-the-day entries to encourage participation.

We were clear from the start that we wanted competitive athletes to be involved at the top

end, but also keep the event open to everyone and foster a community spirit. The first,

https://ukekiden.com/inaugural-ft-nikkei-uk-ekiden-featured-on-the-bbc/?utm_source=hs_email&utm_medium=email&_hsenc=p2ANqtz-8iBrbGQknug43gADuNzHjaHHF3x-jJ0cEEZlphbIpyZK7brt0-VyA0dVOUozoHlOorp-3S
https://forms.gle/AD3BiZg2GXdchd7E9?utm_source=hs_email&utm_medium=email&_hsenc=p2ANqtz-8iBrbGQknug43gADuNzHjaHHF3x-jJ0cEEZlphbIpyZK7brt0-VyA0dVOUozoHlOorp-3S
https://the1876trust.org.uk/newsletter?utm_source=hs_email&utm_medium=email&_hsenc=p2ANqtz-8iBrbGQknug43gADuNzHjaHHF3x-jJ0cEEZlphbIpyZK7brt0-VyA0dVOUozoHlOorp-3S
https://remotejobcam.com/customer/index/oxford?utm_source=hs_email&utm_medium=email&_hsenc=p2ANqtz-8iBrbGQknug43gADuNzHjaHHF3x-jJ0cEEZlphbIpyZK7brt0-VyA0dVOUozoHlOorp-3S
https://forms.gle/AD3BiZg2GXdchd7E9?utm_source=hs_email&utm_medium=email&_hsenc=p2ANqtz-8iBrbGQknug43gADuNzHjaHHF3x-jJ0cEEZlphbIpyZK7brt0-VyA0dVOUozoHlOorp-3S
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSd9bwgFQjc07EmSbJUgmaS6-Txv3CzDCsBtQrIfb8KpwAoTlA/viewform?utm_source=hs_email&utm_medium=email&_hsenc=p2ANqtz-8iBrbGQknug43gADuNzHjaHHF3x-jJ0cEEZlphbIpyZK7brt0-VyA0dVOUozoHlOorp-3S


slowest, race, was won 6:00.37; I wonder if the athlete was disappointed to not 'break 6'.

The top race was won by Stephen Emery of Coventry/L'boro Uni in 4:15.64, with Cambridge

Uni stalwart and future BUCS 10000m silver medallist Chris Bannon in second place.

 

Buoyed by our success, we planned a bigger event in 2012. BMC Treasurer Pat Fitzgerald led

their involvement, and together we held the newly rebranded 'Iffley Festival of Miles' on

28th July 2012.

 

We were excited as our top entrants included world medallist Craig Mottram, and 3:37

1500m man David Bishop; a four-minute mile was on the cards. In the event, Mottram

triumphed in the A race in 4:01.28. Rosie Clark took the women's A race in 4:54.38, and the

BMC also held their Peter Coe and Frank Horwill Miles for young athletes. Jake Shelley was

the highest placed OUAC/OUCCC athlete, running 4:13.39 to finish eighth in the A race.

A series of open races preceded the BMC event, ensuring the meeting remained open to

everyone. We achieved some modest press coverage, including a shout-out on BBC Radio

Oxford and an article in the Oxford Mail. The event was growing.

 

In 2013 the BMC announced that they would like to make the event one of their prestigious

Grand Prix meetings. This would raise the profile of the event substantially, and ensure a

plethora of high calibre athletes entered. I found myself juggling processing the entries of

local school children with liaising with the agents of international athletes who wanted

entries.

 

As the day approached, we started to believe that we could see a four minute mile at Iffley

Road for the first time in almost a decade. Leading men's entrant, Richard Peters, had a 3:56

mile to his name, and the leading woman, Racheal Bamford, was aiming for 4:30. We also

had top talent turning up the Grand Prix 800m, including Abraham Kiplagat (Kenya, 1:43

800m and Commonwealth Bronze Medallist) and Diane Cummins (Canada, 1:58 800m,

two-time world championship finalist).

 

The big day dawned on 20th July 2013. The BMC used the day to double as their 50th

anniversary celebration, adding to the sense of history and occasion.

 

The meeting began with a series of hotly contested open races, followed by top class

performances in the Grand Prix 800m and 5000m. Then, the stadium went quiet as the

men's and women's mile A races took place.

 

The women's race featured a duel between Alison Lundy and Stevie Stockton, with Lundy

narrowly taking victory in 4:42.39. Then, the men's race went off at a scintillating pace.

Multiple athletes jostled for position right from the gun and the bell was reached in under

three minutes. The stadium held its breath. One lap later Richard Peters hurled himself

across the line, edging in front of Jonny Mellor by just 7/100ths of a second. The time?

3:58.70

 

I graduated from Oxford in 2013 and handed over the reins to Rose Penfold and Hugo

Flemming, who did a fantastic job organising the 2014 and 2015 meetings, respectively. It

was wonderful to see the event flourish, and I am hugely grateful to all the volunteers we

have had helping every year. In particular, I take my hat off to Thomas Renshaw and Tom

Barrett, the 2024 organisers. Never did I anticipate such a large-scale, prestigious event

with legends such as Hicham el Guerrouj, Noureddine Morceli and Steve Cram in

attendance, continuing to cater to top end athletes whilst also involving the community.

 

Sir Roger's spirit certainly lives on. Long may it continue.

Alumni Bob Graham Round attempt – call for

supporters

Past members Hugh Baker and Tommy Lees are attempting the gruelling Bob Graham

Round on Saturday 13 July and are looking for a few more support runners. If

interested in helping out, contact Hugh at hugh.b@hotmail.co.uk.

Sponsorship

OUCCC has managed without any corporate sponsorship for the last half-decade, but

obtaining sponsorship would likewise go a significant way to improving our financial

position. We have a lot to offer a potential sponsor: positive association with national-

level excellence and supporting grassroots participation in running; promotion across

our social media, mailing list, and events, all of which reach thousands of people per

year; and access to a large group of intelligent, driven, talented young people. If you

know of a company that might be interested in sponsoring OUCCC, please let us know

so that we can get in touch.

Dates for your diary (2024-25)

Saturday 26 October (morning/afternoon) – Cuppers (inc. Alumni Race),

alumni launch, The 150th Anniversary Campaign Launch. South Park/Vincent’s

Club, Oxford.

Saturday 30 November (afternoon) – II-IVs Cross Country Varsity. Shotover

Country Park, Oxford.

Saturday 7 December (afternoon/evening) – Old Blues and Blues Varsity, post-

Varsity Dinner. Wimbledon Common, London.

Wednesday 12 March (afternoon) – Teddy Hall Relays. Iffley Road Sports

Centre, Oxford.

Wednesday 12 March (evening) – OUCCC Annual Dinner. St. Edmund’s Hall,

Oxford.

Friday 18 – Sunday 20 April – Isle of Man Festival of Running. Douglas.

Monday 5 May (morning/afternoon) – Bannister Miles, Community Mile and

Track Races

Thank you to our supporters

A heartfelt thank you to all of those who have donated to the club in the past year as

well as those who have contributed to cover the cost of Varsity Kit. We are extremely

grateful. They are listed below:

Andrew Arbour

Alice Beverly

Robert Bowyer

Jonathan Brooke

Fiona Brown

David Bruce

John Coggins

Jamie Darling

Alex Gaskell

Alex Howard

Larry Mathews

Bethanie Murray

Simon Molden

Christopher Phillips-Hart

Phillip Scarr

Nick Scroxton

Sponsorship

OUCCC has managed without any corporate sponsorship for the last half-decade, but

obtaining sponsorship would likewise go a significant way to improving our financial

position. We have a lot to offer a potential sponsor: positive association with national-

level excellence and supporting grassroots participation in running; promotion across

our social media, mailing list, and events, all of which reach thousands of people per

year; and access to a large group of intelligent, driven, talented young people. If you

know of a company that might be interested in sponsoring OUCCC, please point them

in our direction.

Hearing from you

We hope that you enjoyed this email! If you would like to contribute content to a

future email, or have a suggestion about how we could further improve our alumni

relations, please get in touch (either anika.schwarze-chintapatla@trinity.ox.ac.uk

(Club Captain) or jared.martin@stx.ox.ac.uk (Alumni & Sponsorship Rep)). 

 

Yours in dark blue,

Anika Schwarze-Chintapatla

Club Captain, 2024-25

Jared Martin

Alumni & Sponsorship Rep, 2024-25

Oxford University Cross Country Club, Iffley Road Sports Centre, Iffley Road, Oxford, Oxfordshire
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